KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF JULY MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 11th JULY, AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor David Fitzgerald, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Paul Cuddihy, Marie Fitzpatrick,  Joe Malone, Betty Manning, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan, Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy. 


Apologies:
Kathleen Funchion.
 Also Present:


Mr. Joe Crockett, County Manager, Mr. Simon Walton, Acting Director of Services, Mr. Adrian Waldron, Acting Town Clerk, Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. Denis Malone, Senior Planner, Mr. Martin Mullally, Senior Executive Officer, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 4th July , 2011, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
(a)
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 13th June, 2011:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 13th June, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Betty Manning
Seconded by Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.
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(b)
Minutes of Annual Meeting held on 15th June, 2011:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 15th June, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. John Coonan
Seconded by Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

( c )
Minutes of Traffic Forum Meeting held on 13th June, 2011:

Minutes of Traffic Forum Meeting held on 13th June, 2011, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.
Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Congratulations

The Mayor expressed his congratulations, gratitude and best wishes to the following:-

1. Cllr. Paul Cuddihy on his recent election as Cathaoirleach of Kilkenny County Council.
2. All those involved in the organisation of the National Commemoration Day Ceremony held recently in the grounds of Kilkenny Castle.
3. To the citizens of Kilkenny for their support since his election as Mayor of Kilkenny City.
4. O’Loughlin Gaels G.A.A. Club Under 14 Team and recent Féile winners.
5. Cllr. Kathleen Funchion on the birth of a baby boy.

6. Members of the Special Olympics Team.  A Mayor reception will be held to acknowledge their contribution and success.
The Mayor informed the Members of a letter he received from James O’Donoghue, Architect, complimenting the recent improvements works carried out on John Street.
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Traffic Forum

After advising the meeting that the Traffic Forum has held 2 no. meetings to date, the Mayor advised that the general feeling is that the Forum should have some input from the community pillar.  Following a discussion it was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. David Fitzgerald

Seconded by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

And Resolved

“that the Kilkenny Borough Council Traffic Forum be extended to include a representative of the community pillar.”

Condolences

The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the family of the late Cllr. Michael Browne, Mayor of Cashel.

The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Item No. 3:
2011 – 2013 Draft Capital Budget
The Members agreed to defer this item to the September monthly meeting when Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, will be in attendance.
Item No. 4:
Report on Debt Collection.
The Members agreed to defer this item to the September monthly meeting when Mr. John Dempsey, Head of Finance, will be in attendance.

Item No. 5.
Variation No. 1 to Kilkenny City and Environs Development Plan.  Core Strategy, County Manager’s Report.
The Mayor declared that he was absenting himself from the discussions on this Item and requested that Deputy Mayor, Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin take the chair for the duration of the dealings with the Item.  The Mayor took no further part in the conversation and decision on this item.
Denis Malone, Senior Planner, explained the background to the Variation to the Development Plan which was on public display for a period of four weeks and 13 no. submissions were received in respect of same.
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Following a discussion it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

And Resolved Unanimously
“We the members of Kilkenny Borough Council, having considered the proposal to make Variation 1 to the Kilkenny City & Environs Development Plan 2008-2014 under Section 13 of the Planning & Development Acts 2000-2010, and having considered the County Manager’s Report as circulated on the 4th July 2011 prepared in accordance with Section 13 (4) of the above acts, do hereby consider that the Kilkenny City & Environs Development Plan should be varied in accordance with Proposed Variation 1 and the recommendations as set out in the Manager’s Report, and with our decision made at a meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council held on the 11th July 2011”.
Item No. 6:
Draft Parks Bye-Laws 2011
Simon Walton, Acting Director of Services, informed the Members that the purpose of Draft Bye-Laws 2011, as circulated, is to assist in dealing with the increasing problem of anti-social behaviour in the parks and playgrounds within the City.  Mr. Walton further explained that the Bye-Laws will enter a public consultation phase and will be placed on public display for a period of two months and it is then intended to come back to the Members at the October monthly meeting with a full report and recommendation for their approval.

The Members welcomed the introduction of the Bye-Laws and suggested a number of areas to be included such as;  The Closh, Handball Alley at Waterbarracks and the River Bank.  It was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. David Fitzgerald

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that a map identifying the areas covered by the Bye-Laws should be attached to the Parks Bye-Laws 2011 and a number of areas to be covered under the Bye-Laws should be increased.”

Mr. Walton further clarified that a copy of the Draft Bye-Laws 2011 will be circulated to the Council’s Law Agents and An Garda Siochána for their comments.

Item No. 7:
Smarter Travel Funding.

Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald informed the Members that there is no official confirmation of the amount of Smarter Travel funding Kilkenny will receive as of yet. 
The Members agreed that any funding received will be welcome.
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Item No. 8:
Update on Taking in Charge of Robertshill Estate.
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald circulated a Report to the Members on the up to date position in relation to the taking in charge of Robertshill Estate.  The Members thanked Mr. Fitzgerald and his staff on the progress to date and Mr. Fitzgerald responded to a number of queries raised regarding the Part 5 section of the Estate, entrances to the Estate and the taking in charge of Alley Ways.
Item No. 9:
Kilkenny Local Authorities Allocation Scheme for Housing Support
Mr. Martin Mullally explained the contents of the Scheme, as circulated, the purpose of which is to cater for recent additional housing options.
Following a discussion whereby Mr. Mullally replied to queries in relation to housing transfers, refusals of offers of housing, housing maintenance, accommodating persons with mental health issues, it was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick

Seconded by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves the Kilkenny Local Authorities Allocation Scheme for Social Housing Support in accordance with Section 22 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act, 2009 and Social Housing Allocation Regulations 2011 (S.I. No. 198 of 2011).”
Item No. 13 and 16:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin and Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick received 1st July, 2011 and Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Joe Reidy and Cllr. Joe Malone received 30th June, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:
Cllr. Marie Fitzpatrick
And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council calls on the Government and particularly its Minister for Defence to ensure that the future of James Stephens Barracks, Kilkenny, is secure and that there will be no scale down or closure of this barracks.  There are 300 soldiers of all ranks stationed in Kilkenny plus 20 civilians if this scale down or closure happens it will have a devastating effect on the local community and surrounding areas.”
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Proposed by:

Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Malone
And Resolved

“In line with the commitment given by the previous Government, Kilkenny Borough Council calls on Minister Hogan to ensure that the present status of James Stephen’s Barracks, Kilkenny, is maintained and is not downgraded in anyway.”

Following a discussion during which the Members expressed their concerns about the future of James Stephen’s Barracks and the effect it will have on the local economy with the possible lost of jobs, it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

Seconded by:

Cllr. Joe Malone

And Resolved

“that discussions take place with a view to erecting a war memorial in Kilkenny in memory of those who served in past wars.”
The Mayor suggested that a sub-group be set up to progress this issue.

Item No. 15.
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan, Cllr. Betty Manning and Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin received 30th June, 2011.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan
Seconded by:
Cllr. Betty Manning
And Resolved

"That Kilkenny Borough Council would as soon as practicable, provide members with an update on proposals for the proposed skate park and community amenity area at the closh and present a timeline for the design, planning and development phases of the project.”
The Mayor acknowledged the presence of the Walkin Street residents in the Chamber.  Following a lengthy discussion during which some Members expressed the concerns of the Walkin Street residents on the location of a skate park at the closh it was agreed that a Report would be presented to the Members as outlined in the Motion.
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







